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Scottish Parliament 

Justice and Home Affairs 
Committee 

Tuesday 7 December 1999 

(Morning) 

[THE CONV ENER opened the meeting at 09:59] 

The Convener (Roseanna Cunningham):  I 
bring the committee to order. We are quorate, so 
we shall begin. 

Members may have noticed that this morning’s  
agenda is uncommonly light for a Justice and 
Home Affairs Committee meeting. Provisionally,  

we had agreed to take evidence today from the 
Federation of Small Businesses on the Abolition of 
Poindings and Warrant Sales Bill. However, on 

Thursday the FSB had still not confirmed that it 
would be coming, although its attendance was 
pencilled in. We were not advised until Thursday 

afternoon that it had decided that it was not yet in 
a position to give evidence on the bill and would 
be unlikely to be so until January. Regrettably,  

because we did not get that advice until late on 
Thursday and the deadline for getting papers  to 
the printers was later the same afternoon, it was 

absolutely impossible to replace the FSB’s 
evidence with another item. That is why today’s 
meeting did not start until 10 o’clock and why the 

agenda seems a little light. I am sorry about that.  
There was nothing that we could do, given the 
time constraints on Thursday. 

I can now confirm that there will be no 
committee meeting next Wednesday because of 
the extension of parliamentary business into 

Wednesday morning. We have, however,  
confirmed that we will be able to meet on Tuesday 
afternoon next week. We have taken a three-hour 

slot, from 3.30 to 6.30—whether we have an 
agenda that will run for three hours is another 
matter. However, the Minister for Justice has 

confirmed that he will be available between 3.30 
and 4.30. He will appear before the committee for 
one hour, during which we can pursue our interest  

in the prisons issue. I ask members to be punctual 
for next week’s meeting. Be here for 3.30,  
because we have only one hour with the minister 

and we do not want to waste any of that time.  

Petition (Tenancy of Shops) 

The Convener: We now move to item 1 on the 

agenda, petitions. We have two petitions before us 
today. Petition 4, from Maclay Murray & Spens, is 
on the tenancy of shops. Members will recall that  

we have considered this petition before and that I 

wrote to the Minister for Justice on 28 September.  
We received a reply towards the end of 
November, which has been circulated. In his letter,  

the minister stated that  

“there w ere currently no plans to consider the question of 

commercial tenancies in Scotland or to bring forw ard 

legislation w hich could affect the situation outlined in the 

petit ion . . . How ever now  that the issue has been brought 

to our attention w e w ill consider it.”  

The committee now has to decide how it wants  
to deal with the petition.  By virtue of the minister’s  

letter, dated 24 November, the Executive has 
committed itself to considering the issue that the 
petition raises. That consideration, however long it  

takes, may go some way towards meeting the 
concerns expressed by Maclay Murray & Spens. 

One of our difficulties—we keep coming back to 

this—is the pressure of time. We have already 
decided that matters that are not raised with us  
formally will be referred directly to our meeting 

immediately after the Easter recess, at which we 
will consider a large number of potential items of 
future business. The petition came to us formally,  

so it is in a slightly different position. However,  
given the commitment that the Executive has 
made, I am inclined to suggest that the 

committee’s view should be to note the petition,  
but to suggest to the petitioners that they deal 
directly with the Executive on this matter. It is  

difficult to see how this committee could even 
begin to consider examining in more detail the bill  
that is proposed here until well after Easter. In 

those circumstances, the petitioners would be best  
advised to deal with the Executive directly, as we 
do not have the time to take this forward.  

I know that the petitioners are here, although 
they are not before us in any formal capacity. Do 
committee members have any comments to 

make? 

Scott Barrie (Dunfermline West) (Lab): You 
have clearly outlined the committee’s position,  

convener. We have an incredible number of 
matters to discuss, and we keep coming back to 
the issue of how much more we can take on.  

There is no way that the committee could discuss 
this proposed bill  before Easter, and it might be 
difficult even after that, depending on what else we 

decide to do and bearing in mind what we were 
saying last week. For that reason, it might be best  
formally to say to the petitioners that they should 

follow the route that you have set out and talk to 
the Executive directly, given that it has stated that 
it had not previously considered this matter and 

might well now do so.  

Phil Gallie (South of Scotland) (Con): I think  
that the convener has made a good suggestion.  

Given the minister’s response, perhaps we should 
also drop him a line welcoming his stand and 



501  7 DECEMBER 1999  502 

 

asking him to keep us informed of progress. 

Christine Grahame (South of Scotland) 
(SNP): It is not necessary for the petitioners to 
approach the Executive. The Public Petitions 

Committee could simply be informed that the 
Justice and Home Affairs Committee has 
progressed the matter to this point and 

recommended that it be taken up wit h the 
Executive. The Public Petitions Committee could 
then decide whether to accept that  

recommendation, without going back to the 
petitioners. That is the procedure for petitions. 

The Convener: Christine Grahame is  

suggesting that we intimate formally to the Public  
Petitions Committee what the position is with 
regard to the Executive’s commitment.  

Christine Grahame: Yes. We should forward 
the letter from the Executive and say that, in the 
circumstances, the petition should be forwarded 

directly to the Executive for its comments. 

The Convener: Would the Public Petitions 
Committee monitor the situation? 

Christine Grahame: Yes, we would. 

The Convener: I know that you are on the 
Public Petitions Committee, which is helpful. So 

you would monitor how the Executive was taking 
this forward, having committed itself to considering 
it? 

Christine Grahame: Yes. There are other 

members of the Public  Petitions Committee 
present. 

Phil Gallie: I accept what Christine has said 

about the Public Petitions Committee passing this  
back to the petitioners, but I still think that the 
Justice and Home Affairs Committee should make 

representations to the minister recording its thanks 
and interest. 

Christine Grahame: Those could accompany 

the letter.  

Kate MacLean (Dundee West) (Lab): What is  
Phil suggesting that we make representations to 

the minister about? 

The Convener: I will write to the Minister for 
Justice on behalf of the committee, saying that we 

note what he said in his letter of 24 November—
that he is committing the Executive to at least  
considering this issue. I will say that, as a 

consequence, we are referring the petition back to 
the Public Petitions Committee so that it can 
formally progress matters as it deems appropriate,  

that we will be writing to the petitioners advising  
them of what we are doing and that we would like 
the minister to keep us informed of any practical 

measures he intends to take in this area. 

If,  over a period of months, very little appears to 

be happening, the Public Petitions Committee 

could refer the matter back to us. However, given 
the Executive’s commitment, for the committee at  
this stage to take on board work that it could not  

think of carrying out for a number of months would 
not be particularly useful. Are we all agreed on 
that course of action? 

Members indicated agreement.  

Petition (Emergency Vehicles) 

The Convener: Petition 28 is from the 999 Clear 

Roads Campaign, on emergency vehicles. It has 
been referred to us by the Public Petitions 
Committee and has also been referred to the 

Transport and the Environment Committee. As 
members will have seen from the clerk’s note, the 
petition reads:  

“We, the undersigned, declare that lives are being 

endangered by the failure of road traff ic users to give 

priority to the emergency services.  

The petitioners therefore request that the Scottish 

Parliament support a law  which w ill force drivers to give 

way and access to the Emergency Services in pursuit of 

their duties, dur ing 999 emergency operations.”  

The petition is signed by James Buchanan of 
Arbroath and 36 others, mostly from Arbroath and 

Glasgow. It invites Parliament to legislate to 
require drivers to give way to emergency vehicles.  

If members have read the note from the clerk,  

they will  see that there are a number of difficulties  
with this petition, as road traffic legislation is a 
matter reserved to Westminster. That is one fairly  

insurmountable obstacle to legislating on an issue.  
Because the petition explicitly seeks legislation, as  
opposed to the committee’s or Parliament’s taking 

a view or having a debate on the subject, it is 
difficult to see how we can reasonably further it.  
The clerk has helpfully pointed out that it is already 

a requirement of the highway code that drivers  
should give way to emergency vehicles. 

This is a difficult set of circumstances. We can 

advise the petitioners that, because we cannot  
legislate in this Parliament on a reserved matter, it  
is impossible for us to provide the answer that they 

are looking for. I suppose that they could be 
advised to try the processes of the Westminster 
Parliament rather than this one. However, we 

would want at least to indicate our concern about  
the matters that have been raised. I would want to 
take up the clerk’s suggestion that we write to the 

Executive drawing attention to those matters. I 
would also want to write to the convener of the 
Transport and the Environment Committee saying 
that, notwithstanding the impossibility of legislating 

in this area, the Transport and the Environment 
Committee may want to discuss the problem in 
more general terms, to raise public awareness of 
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it. That is not our place, as our role and remit as  

the Justice and Home Affairs Committee is more 
specific. If members  are happy with that  
suggestion, we will go ahead with it. 

Tricia Marwick (Mid Scotland and Fife) (SNP): 
The petition asks us to support a law, rather than 
to legislate ourselves. You are right to say that this 

is a reserved power, but could we get in touch with 
the Minister for Transport and the Environment 
and ask whether she is having discussions with 

her counterpart south of the border on progressing 
legislation at Westminster? We could, as you 
suggest, write to the convener of the Transport  

and the Environment Committee. However,  we 
should also ask the minister whether she intends 
to open up discussion and dialogue with her 

colleagues in London.  

The Convener: At the end of his note, the clerk  
points out that we can ask whether the Executive 

has any plans to increase public awareness of the 
need to give way. That is something that the 
Executive can do. 

Scott Barrie: That is the point that I was going 
to make. This is not about a new law, but about  
ensuring that the existing highway regulations are 

adhered to. The correct body to discuss this 
matter and to do any publicity is the Transport and 
the Environment Committee. This is clearly a 
transport issue, rather than a legal issue.  

The Convener: We should write to the convener 
of the Transport and the Environment Committee,  
to the Scottish Executive and to the petitioners in 

the terms that have been outlined. Is everybody 
happy with that? 

Members indicated agreement.  

Act of Sederunt (Fees of Solicitors in 
the Sheriff Court) (Amendment) 1999 

(SSI 1999/149) 

Act of Sederunt (Fees of Sheriff 
Officers) 1999 (SSI 1999/150) 

The Convener: The next item on our agenda is  
subordinate legislation. We have two negative 
instruments to consider. I suspect that committee 

members have not read through those carefully.  
They consist mainly of columns of figures. SSI 
1999/149 details an increase in fees payable to 

solicitors of around 3 per cent. I suspect that that  
is only an annual increase in line with inflation,  
although that is not made clear. There is also a 

new provision for a fee for attendance at a child 
welfare hearing and at a diet fixed in relation to the 
withdrawal of a solicitor or at certain 

miscellaneous interim hearings.  

10:15 

SSI 1999/150 increases the fees payable to 
sheriff officers by around 3 per cent.  

These are negative instruments, which will come 

into force unless we call specifically for their 
annulment. Anybody who called for that would 
have to answer to the legal profession and to the 

sheriff officers. [Laughter.] We are well conversant  
with the procedure for dealing with a negative 
instrument with which we have a problem, as we 

have done that already. However, in my view, 
there is nothing substantive that need concern us 
about these two statutory instruments. I believe 

that we should simply note them and move on.  

Christine Grahame: I want to make a correction 
on behalf of my former profession. The increase is  

not 3 per cent a year, but 3 per cent over two 
years, as the previous increase was in 1998. The 
increase is therefore only 1.5 per cent per annum. 

The Convener: I can hear the violins as you 
speak, Christine. Something tells me that there will  
not be a huge amount of sympathy out there. 

Phil Gallie: I was not too familiar with these 
statutory instruments. I was interested in the 
mention of scaled payments for different  values of 

poindings, which set in mind a train of thought that  
that could relate to Tommy Sheridan’s Abolition of 
Poindings and Warrant Sales Bill at a later date. 

The Convener: That is interesting to note, but it  

does not mean that we need to do anything about  
these statutory instruments. 

Phil Gallie: I accept that. I just want to record it  

as a point of interest. 

The Convener: It is a point of information that  
you will need to think about for future discussions. 

Is everybody happy that we simply note the SSIs  
and allow them to come into force? 

Scott Barrie: I would not say that happy is the 

word.  

The Convener: Scott, if you want to argue 
against increases in fees for solicitors and sheriff 

officers, you are on your own.  

Is everybody agreed that we simply note the 
SSIs? 

Members indicated agreement.  

Domestic Violence 

The Convener: Item 3 on the agenda is the 
report on domestic violence. Maureen Macmillan 
was appointed reporter on domestic violence 

some time ago and has been busy working in the 
background on the issue. She will report back on 
her meetings with the Family Law Association, the 
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Lord Advocate and Michael Clancy of the Law 

Society of Scotland.  

Maureen Macmillan (Highlands and Islands) 
(Lab): I will summarise what happened at the 

meetings. The clerks will provide a fuller note later 
on.  

On 2 November, I met Miss Lynne Di Biasio and 

Miss Shona Smith of the Family Law Association.  
We discussed the possibility of not amending the 
Matrimonial Homes (Family Protection) (Scotland) 

Act 1981, but instead having a stand-alone act  
that would give interdicts against violence with 
powers of arrest. The FLA believed that the 

Matrimonial Homes (Family Protection) (Scotland) 
Act 1981 was suitable for hiving off into the kind of 
bill that the committee might propose.  

The FLA believed that the process would work in 
the following way. There would an initial hearing 
before a sheriff where previous history need not  

be proved, but where there would need to be 
corroboration of the likelihood of possible 
consequences. That would enable the process to 

deal with people at present excluded from the 
Matrimonial Homes (Family Protection) (Scotland) 
Act 1981. The first hearing could result in an 

interdict being granted, based on the doctrine of 
balance of convenience.  

The second hearing, which would be held within 
one week, could allow the granting of a power of 

arrest for breach of the interdict granted at the first  
hearing. The evidence required would be a sworn 
statement from the person seeking the interdict, 

plus corroboration, for example, a doctor’s report.  

The decision on whether to attach powers of 
arrest to the interdict would be at the discretion of 

the sheriff. The FLA said that the courts were used 
to dealing with interdicts banning people from 
geographical areas, but that individuals have 

rights of liberty. An anomaly might, therefore, arise 
where interdicts were sought by persons sharing 
the same house. The proposed interdict could not  

be allowed to deprive persons of their rights under 
the Matrimonial Homes (Family Protection) 
(Scotland) Act 1981 where spouses have 

occupancy rights. However, the act might still be 
used solely for disputes where property was 
involved. Some review of the Matrimonial Homes 

(Family Protection) (Scotland) Act 1981 might  
have to be considered.  

An interdict could be granted for a fixed period,  

with a built-in review period. When the powers of 
arrest were granted, the courts would serve notice 
on the person and register the power of arrest with 

the police. The onus for renewing the interdict with 
powers of arrest at the end of the fixed period 
would be placed on the client, who would tell his or 

her solicitor. The renewal of the interdict need not  
require a court appearance. Motions could be in 

writing unless the sheriff was unhappy about an 

aspect of the case. Intimation of the renewal would 
be conveyed to the police by the court. If the 
action were dropped, the client’s solicitor would 

inform the courts and the police. If the action fell or 
was recalled, the courts would tell the police.  

We went on to discuss the implications for legal 

aid. The FLA believe that there is an anomaly, in 
that family credit is considered as available 
income on which to base a legal aid contribution.  

The FLA thought that an extension of the period of 
repayment from 10 months to two years would be 
helpful, although clients often chafed when they 

were still paying contributions beyond the duration 
of the action. 

The FLA believed that there was no Scottish 

Legal Aid Board policy on the recovery of 
expenses, as expenses were used as a bargaining 
tool by solicitors in divorce cases. The FLA also 

thought that there might be an increase in criminal 
legal aid as a result of the proposed legislation.  
The meeting concluded there. 

On 23 November, I met the Lord Advocate. I 
outlined the alternatives that the committee had 
considered and asked Lord Hardie for his views. I 

also asked him to outline the implications that the 
possible reform of the law might have on the court  
system and on the procurator fiscal service. Elish 
Angiolini, head of the Crown Office policy unit, was 

with the Lord Advocate and contributed to the 
discussion.  

Lord Hardie suggested that the anti-social 

behaviour orders available under the Crime and 
Disorder Act 1998 might usefully be extended to 
encompass domestic violence. I indicated that it 

was more likely that the committee would want to 
introduce a statutory freedom from violence 
interdict with powers of arrest, rather than pursue 

the original intention of amending the Matrimonial 
Homes (Family Protection) (Scotland) Act 1981. 

When asked about the communications between 

police, the fiscal service and the courts, the Lord 
Advocate reported that integration of information 
systems in the criminal justice system was soon to 

be up and running. The clerk of the court will be 
able to notify the police immediately, by typing into 
the system, if an interdict with powers of arrest  

had been granted against a particular person. That  
would remove the onus of reporting the matter to 
the police from the victim of the domestic violence 

if the interdict were breached.  

We briefly went over the procedure for obtaining 
an interdict with powers of arrest. In essence, the 

existing process for obtaining an interdict, for any 
purpose, would remain. However, a second 
hearing, usually a week later, would be required to 

attach a power of arrest to the existing interdict. 
That would, naturally, depend on the sheriff being 
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satisfied. The clerk to the court would then notify  

the police of the date on which the interdict was 
due to lapse. 

It was recommended that the sheriff be given 

discretion as to the period of validity of the interdict  
with no statutory provision stated. The interdict’s 
period of validity could be programmed into the 

computer and would allow whoever accessed the 
system to see whether an interdict was in force 
and, i f so, for how long. It would also flag up the 

end of the period and when the interdict would fall.  
The applicant would be given the opportunity to 
apply for an extension of the interdict i f they so 

wished. 

It was accepted, however, that both parties to 
the interdict should be able to apply for a review of 

the interdict, for example, by lodging a joint minute 
asking that the interdict be rescinded if parties had 
reconciled. Either party could apply for the interdict  

to be rescinded and a hearing before the court  
would be arranged. Lord Hardie would prefer that  
to a situation in which either party could ask the 

police not to act on an interdict any more.  

Lord Hardie pointed out that the implications of 
the European convention on human rights would 

need to be checked. It was essential that any bill  
met the ECHR requirements. For example, any 
sentence for breach of an interdict would need to 
be proportionate to the terms of the interdict  

breached and the offence committed. It would be 
advisable to give the sheriff discretion as to what  
sentence to impose with, perhaps, a statutory  

maximum sentence specified.  

On the resource implications for the fiscal 
service, Mrs Angiolini explained that the process 

of preparing the petition for court took 
approximately 1½ hours. It was explained that it  
was very difficult to gauge the implication that the 

new procedure might have on the number of 
cases. More people might apply for an interdict  
than would want a prosecution, or people might  

want both. It might be that offences dealt with by a 
prosecution could now be better dealt with by the 
new procedure. Mrs Angiolini said that Shona 

Barry, who works in the Crown Office’s policy unit,  
had been carrying out a review of the prosecution 
of domestic violence cases and could include an 

analysis of the bill’s impact. 

It was pointed out that it was likely that the civi l  
evidence requirement of proof would be sufficient  

to obtain an interdict. However, in order to prove a 
breach of an interdict, it was more likely that  
corroboration would be required. That would not  

necessarily mean that two people would have to 
have viewed the offence; it might be sufficient for a 
neighbour to have heard screams or to have 

comforted the victim after the offence took place.  
Anti-social behaviour orders do not require 
corroborated evidence, but breaches of such 

orders do, due to the fact that they can carry a 

criminal penalty of imprisonment. The meeting 
ended there.  

On 2 December, I met Michael Clancy of the 

Law Society of Scotland. Mr Clancy asked us to 
note that he was not necessarily giving the views  
of the Law Society’s council. His views would have 

to be ratified by the council for that to be case.  
Originally, the Law Society’s preferred option was 
an overall review of family law and domestic 

violence.  

Mr Clancy believed that we must consider how 
better protection from and prevention of domestic 

violence could be achieved. He thought that an 
alternative to a new bill might be enhanced 
penalties for breaches of existing laws—for 

example, when a procurator fiscal was making up 
a charge, it could be signified to the court that the 
higher range of penalties would be appropriate if 

there was a previous history of violence in the 
relationship.  

Mr Clancy wondered how effective a sanction a 

personal violence interdict with powers of arrest  
would be. He believed that breach of the peace 
could possibly cover the personal violence 

situations envisaged. He acknowledged, however,  
that it would be difficult to prove criminal intention 
if the woman was simply approached and that the 
proposed interdict would deal with cases where a 

criminal offence per se had not been committed.  
The interdict’s purpose would be to deal with 
situations where there was a danger of violence,  

which did not in itself amount to a criminal offence.  

Mr Clancy wondered whether breaching an 
interdict and being arrested would deter someone 

from domestic violence any more than the threat  
of being charged with a breach of the peace, but  
agreed that it would work if police priorities were 

enforced in relation to such situations. 

Mr Clancy said that, regardless of whether a 
committee bill was introduced, an integrated,  

multi-agency approach was essential. Police 
should receive enhanced guidance, awareness 
among social work departments should be raised,  

and accident and emergency services and doctors  
should have the ability to probe and question 
situations. 

Mr Clancy was then asked for his views on 
procedures. He believed that sheriff court rules  
council would deal with procedures of court  

required for any new law. He believed that if 
powers of arrest were attached to an interdict, 
there would have to be corroboration. The interdict  

could be fixed for a period of, for example, a year.  
Mr Clancy believed that an application for renewal 
would require going to court to comply with the 

ECHR and could not simply be dealt with by a 
letter. 
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10:30 

Mr Clancy believed that reconciliation attempts  
or meetings between the parties to discuss 
financial settlements, for example, could be 

problematic. If a man were subject to an interdict, 
he would be held to be in breach of the interdict if 
the couple had such a meeting, even if the woman 

had agreed to the meeting. Mr Clancy suggested 
that conditions could be attached to the interdict to 
allow for meetings in certain circumstances—by 

prior written agreement, for example. There could 
be a statutory defence to a breach of the interdict  
if there had been consent for the man to be in the 

woman’s presence.  

We then discussed legal aid. Mr Clancy said that  
it would be interesting to see how often offers of 

legal aid had been turned down because of the 
requirement to pay a contribution of up to £1,200,  
as payments of £120 a month over 10 months 

might be prohibitive. He noted that there was a 
pilot scheme that allowed people around two years  
to pay contributions. We discussed the possibility 

of including the provision of legal aid in the bill and 
wondered if the financial considerations might  
have implications for the bill’s introduction.  

Mr Clancy thought that there could be a human 
rights issue over access to justice, as giving a right  
without an opportunity to exercise it might defeat  
the purpose of the bill. He recommended 

examining the case of Airey v Ireland 1991-92,  
where the issue of legal aid was debated in the 
European Court of Justice. He also recommended 

that there should be a short period of consultation 
prior to the introduction of a bill.  

I received, through the clerks, a letter from the 

Scottish Legal Aid Board. The letter is from 
Catriona Whyte, solicitor, and is headed 
“Representations for the Justice and Home Affairs  

Committee—Matrimonial Interdicts”. The letter 
reads: 

“At the recent meeting w hich took place betw een 

Maureen McMillan, MSP, yourself”— 

that refers to Richard Walsh, senior assistant  
clerk— 

“and representatives of the Board it w as agreed that the 

Board w ould provide representations on matrimonial 

interdicts covering, in particular, the Board’s policy and 

procedures w ith regard to special urgency applications and 

contribution related matters. It w as agreed that w e w ould 

provide you w ith information about the number of interdict 

applications w hich had been refused because no 

contribution offer had been accepted. I am sorry it has  

taken so long to get this information to you but I am now  

able to give you this statist ical information. It is also my  

intention to provide you w ith details of the breakdow n of 

interdict applications betw een male and female applicants. 

This information w ill not how ever be available until Monday  

6 December 1999 but I w ill arrange to have this  information 

faxed to you as soon as it is available.  

In the year 1998/99, 137 Court of Session civil legal aid 

applications and 1,899 sheriff court civil legal aid 

applications w ere abandoned before any offer of legal aid 

was made. In the same year, 40 applications for civil legal 

aid in the Court of Session and 1,662 applications in the 

sheriff court w ere refused after an offer of legal aid had 

been made. One of the possible reasons for the refusal of 

legal aid after an offer has been made may  be because the 

contribution offer w as too high. In the tw elve month period 

from 1 October 1998 until 30 September 1999, 92 civil legal 

aid applications involving interdict w ere refused after an 

offer of legal aid had been made. The contr ibutions w hich 

would have been due in each of these cases ranged from 

£89 to £2,008.  

In the year  1998/99, the Board received 15,709 

intimations of w ork w hich w as undertaken under regulation 

18 of w hich 13,652 cases related to w ork w hich w as 

undertaken w ithout the need to obtain the prior approval of 

the Board. Not all of this w ork w ould, of course, have 

involved the obtaining of an interdict but these f igures  

illustrate that extensive use is made of the provisions of 

regulation 18 w hich provides for w ork to be undertaken as  

a matter of special urgency before civil legal aid 

applications are determined.  

At our meeting reference w as made to the pilot project 

which the Board has been running allow ing for the payment 

of legal aid contr ibutions  over an extended period of time. 

Under the pilot scheme w here a contribution of betw een 

£501 and £1,200 w as assessed as payable from income, 

this sum could have been paid over 15 months. If the 

requested contribution w as betw een £1,201 and £2,100, 

the period of repayment w as extended to 20 months. It w as 

hoped that by allow ing an extended period to make 

payment of a contribution more applicants w ould take up 

offers of legal aid and this should go some w ay to 

preventing the situation arising w here individuals cannot 

seek remedies from the court simply because they are 

assessed as being liable to pay a substantial contr ibution 

tow ards their legal aid. The Board has recently agreed to 

recommend that this pilot project should be extended.  

I hope to be able to provide you w ith the Board’s full 

representations in the near future. This is a matter w hich is 

currently being discussed by Board members and once 

these discussions are concluded, full representations w ill 

be sent to you.”  

That concludes my report.  

The Convener: Maureen, when do you think it  
is likely that you will have a written report for the 

committee that recommends a course of action? I 
know that you are in the process of working 
towards that, but have you set a time scale? 

Maureen Macmillan: I could probably do that by  
the new year, as we have all the material that we 
need. I can work  on the report over the Christmas 

holiday, but I do not want to be more specific than 
saying that the report will be ready by some time 
in January. 

The Convener: Do members have questions for 
Maureen? 

Christine Grahame: I would rather wait and 

have copies of the documents; it would be easier i f 
we had photocopies of them. One might have 
wished to raise some points, but it is difficult to ask 

specific questions without the documents being 
available. 
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The Convener: We have already agreed that  

we will bring the issue of domestic violence back 
on to the agenda every couple of weeks or so, to 
give Maureen and committee members an 

opportunity to discuss it. That allows us to revisit  
the issue, even if it is discussed for only 10 or 15 
minutes. It will be possible for questions to be 

asked once we get the notes from the clerk and 
copies of the letters. 

Pauline McNeill (Glasgow Kelvin) (Lab): That  

is a sensible suggestion. I admit that I got lost  
once or twice during Maureen’s report. I would like 
to read the documents for myself.  

Maureen, how would you summarise the 
response that you got to the issue of stand-alone 
legislation? 

Maureen Macmillan: The response was 
positive. There were some reservations about  
whether there might not be existing legislation that  

could be used instead, but there was certainly no 
antipathy towards stand-alone legislation.  

The Convener: Thank you, Maureen. We wil l  

circulate the papers separately and we will put the 
item back on to the agenda in January. We have 
made provision for that, even alt hough we will  

have two bills at stage 2. We will have to deal with 
petitions and subordinate legislation and there will  
be opportunities to bring other matters back on to 

the agenda. 

We will now move to the final item of the 
agenda, which will be taken in private, as  

previously agreed by the committee. I ask  
everyone who is not a committee member to 
leave.  

10:37 

Meeting continued in private until 11:17.  
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